****

**Submission to the Department for the Economy on the Employment Rights Bill Consultation**

**September 2024**

**Table of Contents**

[Summary of Recommendations 3](#_Toc178599788)

[1.0 Introduction 7](#_Toc178599789)

[2.0 Background 9](#_Toc178599790)

[Windsor Framework Article 2 9](#_Toc178599791)

[Divergence of Rights on the island of Ireland 13](#_Toc178599792)

[3.0 EU Developments in Employment Rights 15](#_Toc178599793)

[EU Pay Transparency Directive 15](#_Toc178599794)

[Intersectional Discrimination 18](#_Toc178599795)

[EU Binding Standards on Equality Bodies 18](#_Toc178599796)

[EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women 20](#_Toc178599797)

[4.0. Terms of employment 21](#_Toc178599798)

[Self-employment 21](#_Toc178599799)

[Part-time workers 23](#_Toc178599800)

[Agency workers 24](#_Toc178599801)

[Pay transparency for agency and part-time workers 26](#_Toc178599802)

[5.0. Voice and Representation 28](#_Toc178599803)

[EU Minimum Wages Directive 28](#_Toc178599804)

[Public Interest Disclosure 29](#_Toc178599805)

[6.0. Work-life balance 30](#_Toc178599806)

[EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive 31](#_Toc178599807)

[EU Parental Leave Directive 32](#_Toc178599808)

[EU Work-Life Balance Directive 34](#_Toc178599809)

# Summary of Recommendations

**The NI Human Rights Commission recommends that:**

**2.8 the Department for the Economy ensures the Employment Rights Bill reflects CJEU caselaw relating to the Annex 1 Equality Directives, in particular EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive, in line with the decision of the CJEU in the cases of *WABE* and *Müller*.**

**2.14 the Department for the Economy undertakes a human rights impact assessment of the draft Bill, including particular consideration of Windsor Framework Article 2.**

**2.15 the Department for the Economy builds consideration of Windsor Framework Article 2 and the principles enshrined in the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights into the development and implementation of legislation and policy on employment rights.**

**2.21 the Department for the Economy undertakes regular reviews of new EU laws relating to employment rights, with a view to ensuring employment law in NI reflects at least EU minimum standards, even where not required to do so under the Windsor Framework.**

**2.22 the Department for the Economy considers the enhancement and harmonisation of employment law on the island of Ireland and works towards ensuring North-South equivalence of rights on the island of Ireland.**

**3.7 the Department for the Economy, working with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, urgently bring forward legislation to amend NI law by June 2026, to ensure it keeps pace with those provisions of the EU Pay Transparency Directive that amend and/or replace provisions of the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive.**

**3.10 the Department for the Economy, working with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, ensure the Employment Rights Bill amends the definition of discrimination in relevant NI employment equality law by June 2026, to include “intersectional discrimination” as required by the relevant provisions of the EU Pay Transparency Directive.**

**3.15 the Department for the Economy works with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, to bring forward urgently legislation to ensure NI employment law is amended by June 2026, as required, to keep pace with the provisions of the EU directives on binding standards for equality bodies which amend and/or replace provisions in the Annex 1 Equality Directives.**

**3.18 the Department for the Economy analyse the EU Directive on Combating Violence Against Women and consider if, or to what extent, it amends or replaces provisions the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive, and therefore engages the keeping pace obligation.**

**3.19 in addition to any changes required by the keeping pace obligation under the Windsor Framework, the Department for the Economy consider aligning on a voluntary basis with any enhancement to equality and human rights pursuant to the EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence.**

**4.7 the Department for the Economy monitor closely any changes to the EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive, the EU Racial Equality Directive, the EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) and EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directives, to ensure that employment law in NI keeps pace with any enhancements to rights, pursuant to Windsor Framework Articles 2 and 13.**

**4.8 the Department for the Economy reviews the proposed EU Directive on Platform Work and that, in addition to ensuring compliance of NI law with any dynamic alignment obligations arising, that it considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with other changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

**4.13 the Employment Rights Bill must comply with minimum standards set out in the EU Directive on part-time work, pursuant to Windsor Framework Article 2.**

**4.20 the ‘Swedish Derogation’ be abolished, as proposed by the Department (A.40).**

**4.21 the Employment Rights Bill must comply with minimum standards set out in the EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work, pursuant to Windsor Framework Article 2.**

**4.26 the Department for the Economy legislates as proposed, to require the provision of a Key Information Document to agency workers, to improve pay transparency and make pay-related information clearer and easier to understand. (A.42-A.45)**

**4.27 NI Employment law be amended to reflect at least the minimum requirements of the EU Pay Transparency Directive, in terms of access to pay information for part-time and agency workers, prior to employment and during the employment process, in line with Windsor Framework Articles 2 and 13.**

**5.6 the Department for the Economy considers the EU Minimum Wages Directive to inform the Employment Rights Bill and guidance for improving collective bargaining on wage-setting in NI and that it considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

**5.10 the Department for the Economy reviews Northern Ireland public interest disclosure legislation in light of the EU Whistleblowing Directive, and considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

**6.6 the Employment Bill must comply with minimum standards laid out in the EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive.**

**6.12 the Employment Bill must comply with minimum standards laid out in the EU Parental Leave Directive.**

**6.20 the Department for the Economy ensures that, on a voluntary basis, NI law aligns with those provisions of the EU Work-Life Balance Directive that enhance equality and human rights protections and align with international human rights standards.**

# 1.0 Introduction

* 1. The Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission (the NIHRC), pursuant to section 69(1) of the Northern Ireland Act 1998, reviews the adequacy and effectiveness of law and practice relating to the protection of human rights in Northern Ireland (NI). The NIHRC is also required, by section 78A(1) of the Northern Ireland Act 1998, to monitor the implementation of Article 2 of the Windsor Framework.[[1]](#footnote-2) In accordance with these statutory duties, the following advice is submitted to the Department for the Economy to inform its legislative and policy development on employment rights in NI.
  2. The NIHRC bases its advice on the full range of internationally accepted human rights standards, including the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR), as incorporated by the Human Rights Act 1998, and the United Nations (UN) system and treaty obligations of the Council of Europe (CoE) and United Nations (UN).
  3. The NIHRC advises on the UK Government’s commitment, in Windsor Framework Article 2(1), to ensure there is no diminution of rights, safeguards and equality of opportunity in the relevant section of the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement as a result of the UK’s withdrawal from the EU. This is given effect in UK law by section 7A of the EU (Withdrawal) Act 2018. In addition, section 6 of the Northern Ireland Act 1998 provides that the NI Assembly is prohibited from making any law which is incompatible with Windsor Framework Article 2. Section 24 of the 1998 Act also provides that all acts of the Departments should be compatible with Windsor Framework Article 2.
  4. The relevant EU law in the context of employment rights is:
* EU Racial Equality Directive[[2]](#footnote-3)
* EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive[[3]](#footnote-4)
* EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive[[4]](#footnote-5)
* EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) Directive[[5]](#footnote-6)
* EU Pay Transparency Directive[[6]](#footnote-7)
* two Directives on EU Binding Standards on Equality Bodies[[7]](#footnote-8)
* EU Parental Leave Directive[[8]](#footnote-9)
* EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive[[9]](#footnote-10)
* EU Directive Concerning the Framework Agreement on Part-time Workers[[10]](#footnote-11)
* EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work[[11]](#footnote-12)
* EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.[[12]](#footnote-13)
  1. In this submission, the NIHRC will set out its advice based on the consultation’s terms of reference focusing on EU standards in the areas covered by the consultation, some of which are referenced in the consultation.
  2. When the Employment Rights Bill is drafted, the NIHRC will examine the provisions of the Bill in more detail and may provide further advice.
  3. Section 2 sets out the framework explaining Windsor Framework Article 2 and the divergence of rights on the island of Ireland. Section 3 provides an overview of the EU developments in the area of employment rights outlining overarching principles of equality and non-discrimination as defined by EU standards on equality bodies, intersectional discrimination, and gender equality. Section 4 addresses terms of employment, emphasising EU minimum standards for self-employment, agency work, and part-time work. Section 5 explores voice and representation, focusing on the divergence of rights on the island of Ireland. Section 6 presents EU minimum standards on work-life balance.

# 2.0 Background

## Windsor Framework Article 2

* 1. Windsor Framework Article 2 requires the UK Government to ensure that no diminution of rights, safeguards and equality of opportunities contained in the relevant part of the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement 1998 occurs as a result of the UK’s withdrawal from the EU. This includes an obligation to “keep pace” with any changes made to the six Annex 1 Equality Directives[[13]](#footnote-14) which improve the minimum levels of protection available, after 1 January 2021.[[14]](#footnote-15)
  2. These EU Directives are the following:
* EU Racial Equality Directive[[15]](#footnote-16)
* EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive[[16]](#footnote-17)
* EU Gender Goods and Services Directive[[17]](#footnote-18)
* EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive[[18]](#footnote-19)
* EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) Directive[[19]](#footnote-20)
* Gender Equality in Social Security Directive.[[20]](#footnote-21)
  1. The NI High Court has recently considered Windsor Framework Article 2 in a number of cases. The NI High court has adopted a purposive approach to interpretation of the relevant chapter of the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement.[[21]](#footnote-22) The NI High Court has also confirmed that “reading the BGFA as a whole, it is apparent its provisions and protections were broad in scope.”[[22]](#footnote-23) The High Court held that, “a narrow interpretation of ‘civil rights’ undermines the forward-facing dimension of the non-diminution commitment in article 2(1)”.[[23]](#footnote-24) The High Court also rejected the argument that the rights and safeguards in the relevant part of the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement 1998 are frozen in time and limited to the political context of 1998.[[24]](#footnote-25) It is the NIHRC’s considered opinion that the chapter represents a wide-ranging commitment to civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights and equality of opportunity.[[25]](#footnote-26)
  2. The NI High Court has separately reiterated that Windsor Framework Article 2 has direct effect, which can be relied on in the domestic courts.[[26]](#footnote-27) The High Court further confirmed that the EU Charter on Fundamental Rights falls within the ambit of Windsor Framework Article 2 and that it “continues to have effect in UK law in circumstances where “Union law” continues to be implemented”.[[27]](#footnote-28)
  3. The dynamic alignment or ‘keep pace’ obligation includes complying with current and future CJEU case law on relevant employment rights.[[28]](#footnote-29) In a joint report with the Equality Commission for NI and the Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, the Commission has also highlighted a number of significant CJEU case law developments since 31 December 2020 relating to the interpretation of the Annex 1 Equality Directives, which continue to have implications for how particular legal rules operate in NI.[[29]](#footnote-30)
  4. The CJEU caselaw of relevance to the EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive includes clarification of the concept of disability[[30]](#footnote-31) and that there must be close scrutiny of justifications for the exclusion of persons with a disability from certain professional roles.[[31]](#footnote-32) The Court has also found that differentiating between religious symbols in some circumstances can amount to direct discrimination under Article 2(2) of the Directive, and cannot be justified, except by reference to a narrow list of occupational requirements, rather than by a commercial policy of neutrality.[[32]](#footnote-33)
  5. The CJEU further ruled that the EU Directive must be interpreted as meaning that a rule prohibiting workers from wearing any visible sign of political, philosophical or religious beliefs in the workplace, does not constitute direct discrimination on the grounds of religion or belief, provided that this rule is applied in a general and undifferentiated way.[[33]](#footnote-34)
  6. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy ensures the Employment Rights Bill reflects CJEU caselaw relating to the Annex 1 Equality Directives, in particular EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive, in line with the decision of the CJEU in the cases of *WABE* and *Müller*.**
  7. The NIHRC, along with the Equality Commission for NI, has identified a number of measures which they consider amend and/or replace the EU Equality Directives in Annex 1. These include the EU Pay Transparency Directive[[34]](#footnote-35) and two EU directives on binding standards for equality bodies.[[35]](#footnote-36) These Directives will be explained further below. The Commission is currently reviewing the newly adopted EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence,[[36]](#footnote-37) to understand if, or to what extent, it amends and/or replaces provisions of the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive.[[37]](#footnote-38)
  8. For other EU obligations which underpin the rights, safeguards and equality of opportunity in Windsor Framework Article 2, the UK Government commitment to ensure ‘no diminution’ is measured by the relevant EU standards as they were on 31 December 2020.[[38]](#footnote-39)
  9. In addition to the Annex 1 Equality Directives, there are a number of other EU obligations which impact employment and underpin the rights and safeguards in the relevant part of the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement. For example, key measures that the Commissions has identified so far as falling within scope of Windsor Framework Article 2 include the EU Parental Leave Directive,[[39]](#footnote-40) the EU Pregnant Workers Directive[[40]](#footnote-41) and other safeguards for part-time[[41]](#footnote-42) and agency workers.[[42]](#footnote-43)
  10. Further, these EU standards must be interpreted in line with the provisions of the EU Charter for Fundamental Rights. The principles of non-discrimination and equality between men and women overarch all aspects of employment rights and will be mentioned throughout this submission.[[43]](#footnote-44)
  11. Recent High Court cases have confirmed the enduring role of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights in domestic law in interpreting the UK EU Withdrawal Agreement and relevant EU law.[[44]](#footnote-45) Several articles of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights protect employment rights. For instance, Article 15 provides for the right to work and the freedom to seek employment while Article 16 establishes the right to establish a business. Article 27 specifically provides for the right of information for workers and Article 28 provides for the right of collective bargaining and action.[[45]](#footnote-46) Protection from unjustified dismissal and the establishment of fair and just working conditions are also provided for in Articles 30 and 31 respectively.[[46]](#footnote-47)
  12. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy undertakes a human rights impact assessment of the draft Bill, including particular consideration of Windsor Framework   
      Article 2.**
  13. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy builds consideration of Windsor Framework Article 2 and the principles enshrined in the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights into the development and implementation of legislation and policy on employment rights.**

## Divergence of Rights on the island of Ireland

* 1. Given the limited legal obligation for NI equality law to keep pace with any EU changes to six Equality Directives in Annex 1 to the Windsor Framework,[[47]](#footnote-48) there is the potential for equality and human rights on the island of Ireland to diverge following UK withdrawal from the EU.
  2. Under Article 2(2) of the Windsor Framework, the NIHRC, the Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission and the Equality Commission for NI work together on rights falling within Article 2 that have an island of Ireland dimension. The NIHRC takes the view that long-term North-South equivalence of rights was envisaged by the Belfast (Good Friday) Agreement and is important for the enjoyment of enjoyment of rights on a cross-border basis and access to island of Ireland and cross-border services. It also underpins North-South co-operation, consistent with Windsor Framework Article 11.
  3. The NIHRC, together with the Equality Commission for NI and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, (the ‘three Commissions’), have identified a number of developments in areas of EU law which have the potential to result in divergence of rights on the island of Ireland.[[48]](#footnote-49) This includes, for example, the EU Work-life Balance Directive,[[49]](#footnote-50) and the EU Accessibility Act.[[50]](#footnote-51) Such EU laws will need to be implemented in law in Ireland, but NI law will not be required to align with them pursuant to the Windsor Framework.
  4. It is recommended that the Department for the Economy keeps track of new and forthcoming EU developments in the area of employment to ensure that NI law aligns with changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards. These measures include the proposed EU Directive on Platform work,[[51]](#footnote-52) the EU Directive on minimum wages,[[52]](#footnote-53) and the EU Whistleblowing Directive[[53]](#footnote-54) discussed in this submission further below.
  5. Prior to the withdrawal of the UK from the EU, in some areas that were not underpinned by EU law, there was already stronger protection and safeguards in both Ireland and Great Britain than in NI.[[54]](#footnote-55) This includes in the areas of gender pay gap reporting as it will be explained further below.[[55]](#footnote-56)
  6. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy undertakes regular reviews of new EU laws relating to employment rights, with a view to ensuring employment law in NI reflects at least EU minimum standards, even where not required to do so under the Windsor Framework.**
  7. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy considers the enhancement and harmonisation of employment law on the island of Ireland and works towards ensuring North-South equivalence of rights on the island of Ireland.**

# 3.0 EU Developments in Employment Rights

* 1. In the area of employment, EU treaties set some overarching principles of equality and non-discrimination reflected in many of the measures referenced above, including the equality directives in Annex 1. The current section gives an overview of recent EU measures that develop these principles further.

## EU Pay Transparency Directive

* 1. The EU Pay Transparency Directive came into force on 6 June 2023 and must be transposed by Member States by 7 June 2026.[[56]](#footnote-57) The Directive aims to strengthen the existing enforcement tools and procedures regarding the rights and obligations and equal pay provisions set out in the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive which protects against discrimination in employment on the grounds of gender and is listed in Annex 1 to the Windsor Framework.[[57]](#footnote-58)
  2. The NIHRC and the Equality Commission for NI published a joint briefing paper[[58]](#footnote-59) providing detailed analysis of the EU Pay Transparency Directive, concluding that the provisions of the Directive[[59]](#footnote-60) amend and/or replace provisions in the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive.[[60]](#footnote-61) Therefore, NI equality law must keep pace with these changes, further to the UK Government’s dynamic alignment obligation pursuant to Articles 2 and 13(2) of the Windsor Framework.[[61]](#footnote-62) To date, the UK Government has not expressed a view on the extent to which the EU Pay Transparency Directive impacts dynamic obligations under Windsor Framework Article 2.
  3. Figures from the Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings show that median hourly earnings (excluding overtime) in NI have been consistently lower for women compared to men.[[62]](#footnote-63) Even though the earning gap between men and women in NI has reduced over the past 20 years, in 2023 women in NI earned 7.8% less in comparison with men.[[63]](#footnote-64) Moreover, the gender pay gap in NI is affected by the ‘part-time effect’, as part-time employees earn less on average than full-time employees and a higher proportion of part-time employees are women.[[64]](#footnote-65)
  4. As highlighted by the Department for the Economy in the consultation document, there have been requirements on gender pay gap reporting in Great Britain since 2017[[65]](#footnote-66) and Ireland has enacted the Gender Pay Gap Information Act 2021. Section 19 of the Employment Act (NI) 2016 would implement pay transparency obligations in NI but it has not yet been brought into effect. This has resulted in a divergence of rights across the island of Ireland with NI falling behind Ireland, as well as Great Britain, with respect to gender pay transparency.[[66]](#footnote-67)
  5. The EU Pay Transparency Directive aims to give effect to the ‘principle of equal pay’, enshrined in Article 157 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the EU and the prohibition of discrimination laid down in Article 4 of the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive, in particular through pay transparency and reinforced enforcement mechanisms.[[67]](#footnote-68) Implementing the EU Pay Transparency Directive in NI law would lead to greater accountability and transparency by certain employers on gender pay gaps within their organisations. For example, the Directive introduces new obligations on certain employers in terms of pay reporting and joint pay assessments linked to ensuring compliance with the principle of equal pay.[[68]](#footnote-69) It also introduces enhanced enforcement measures to improve access to justice and enforcement of rights, for example, the right of ‘equality bodies’ to engage in court or administrative procedures in support of workers regarding equal pay discrimination,[[69]](#footnote-70) and strengthened rights relating to compensation.[[70]](#footnote-71)
  6. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy, working with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, urgently bring forward legislation to amend NI law by June 2026, to ensure it keeps pace with those provisions of the EU Pay Transparency Directive that amend and/or replace provisions of the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive.**

### Intersectional Discrimination

* 1. NI legislation does not address cases of intersectional or multiple discrimination. Recent developments in EU law that recognise intersectional discrimination have significant implications for NI domestic law, especially in the field of employment rights.
  2. In Article 3, the EU Pay Transparency Directive defines discrimination as including intersectional discrimination, which is based on a combination of sex and a number of other equality ground/s protected under EU equality directives. The EU Pay Transparency Directive recognises that individuals can experience discrimination and inequality based on the intersection of multiple identities, such as race, gender, disabilities, age, and other grounds.
  3. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy, working with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, ensure the Employment Rights Bill amends the definition of discrimination in relevant NI employment equality law by June 2026, to include “intersectional discrimination” as required by the relevant provisions of the EU Pay Transparency Directive.**

## EU Binding Standards on Equality Bodies

* 1. In May 2024, the EU Commission adopted two directives on standards for equality bodies.[[71]](#footnote-72) The directives aim to strengthen equality bodies by setting minimum standards on how they operate in all grounds of discrimination and areas covered by EU equality legislative framework.
  2. Four Annex 1 Equality Directives reference the minimum competencies of equality bodies in their respective field: the EU Racial Equality Directive;[[72]](#footnote-73) the EU Gender Equality Directive in the field of goods and services;[[73]](#footnote-74) the EU Gender Equality Directives in the field of employment[[74]](#footnote-75) and self-employment.[[75]](#footnote-76)
  3. The UK Government has recognised that these EU directives fall within the scope of Windsor Framework Article 2.[[76]](#footnote-77) The development and adoption of EU legislation on binding standards for equality bodies is a significant and important step to ensure that EU equality legislation is better applied, reducing opportunities for any divergence of rights across jurisdictions where such legislation applies, including NI.[[77]](#footnote-78)
  4. The standards outlined in the EU directives are minimum standards and the NI Executive could introduce legislation that goes beyond these standards, aligned to international human rights standards. These two directives have to be transposed by June 2026.[[78]](#footnote-79)
  5. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy works with the NI Executive and NI Assembly, to bring forward urgently legislation to ensure NI employment law is amended by June 2026, as required, to keep pace with the provisions of the EU directives on binding standards for equality bodies which amend and/or replace provisions in the Annex 1 Equality Directives.**

## EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women

* 1. In May 2024, the EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence was adopted.[[79]](#footnote-80) The Directive constitutes the first piece of EU legislation which specifically addresses these issues. The directive makes particular provision for specialist support for victims of sexual harassment at work[[80]](#footnote-81) and for managers and supervisors to receive training on how to recognise, prevent and address sexual harassment at work.[[81]](#footnote-82)
  2. NIHRC is currently examining the extent to which the EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence amends and/or replaces provisions of the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive.[[82]](#footnote-83)
  3. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy analyse the EU Directive on Combating Violence Against Women and consider if, or to what extent, it amends or replaces provisions the EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive, and therefore engages the keeping pace obligation.**
  4. **The NIHRC recommends that, in addition to any changes required by the keeping pace obligation under the Windsor Framework, the Department for the Economy consider aligning on a voluntary basis with any enhancement to equality and human rights pursuant to the EU Directive on Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence.**

# 4.0. Terms of employment

* 1. This section outlines some key EU minimum standards falling in scope of Windsor Framework Article 2 that must be adhered to in NI domestic law in terms of self-employment,[[83]](#footnote-84) part-time[[84]](#footnote-85) and agency work.[[85]](#footnote-86)

## Self-employment

* 1. The consultation highlights the issue of “bogus” self-employment which refers to a situation where a person is contracted as self-employed but is, in reality, a worker. This misclassification can be accidental or intentional and can be challenged in an industrial tribunal.[[86]](#footnote-87)
  2. As the Department for the Economy has no specific proposals at this stage and is seeking input to shape policy, it’s important to note that EU law on self-employment provides for non-discrimination between social groups or on equality grounds. In addition to the EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) Directive,[[87]](#footnote-88) the EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive,[[88]](#footnote-89) the EU Racial Equality Directive[[89]](#footnote-90) and EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive are relevant.[[90]](#footnote-91) All of these directives are Annex 1 Equality Directives, and so fall within the keeping pace obligation explained above.
  3. The EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive protects against discrimination in employment on grounds of age, sexual orientation, gender and disability.[[91]](#footnote-92) The EU Racial Equality Directive[[92]](#footnote-93) protects against discrimination on the ground of race and ethnic origin in employment and occupation, among other areas.[[93]](#footnote-94) The directive includes conditions for access to self-employment within its scope, prohibiting direct and indirect discrimination as well as harassment.[[94]](#footnote-95) The EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directive[[95]](#footnote-96) provides for equality between women and men in employment, work, and pay.
  4. The EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) Directive provides for the principle of equal treatment and non-discrimination in both the private and public sectors.[[96]](#footnote-97) It also covers also harassment and sexual harassment that are deemed as discriminatory behaviour. Further, it provides for maternity benefits “enabling interruptions in their occupational activity owing to pregnancy or motherhood for at least 14 weeks” for self-employed female workers and female spouses and life partners referred to in Article 2.[[97]](#footnote-98)

*Digital Platform Work*

* 1. As acknowledged by the Department for the Economy, the proposed EU Directive on Platform Work addresses issues within the scope of the current consultation.[[98]](#footnote-99) Following inter-institutional negotiations, the proposal for a Directive was adopted in April 2024 by the European Parliament and is subject to formal adoption by the Council.[[99]](#footnote-100) It would regulate employment rights in the ‘gig economy’ and provide guidance as to when a worker in this context should be treated as an employee and so entitled to greater protections. It will also regulate the use of algorithms by digital labour platforms.[[100]](#footnote-101) Subject to the outcome of the current consultation, the Directive has the potential to increase divergence of rights on the island of Ireland. The NIHRC will consider the human rights implications of the final text of the Directive, including any potential interaction with the Annex 1 Equality Directives, given provisions relating to protection from discrimination.[[101]](#footnote-102)
  2. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy monitor closely any changes to the EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive, the EU Racial Equality Directive, the EU Gender Equality (Self-Employment) and EU Gender Equality (Employment) Directives, to ensure that employment law in NI keeps pace with any enhancements to rights, pursuant to Windsor Framework Articles 2 and 13.**
  3. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy reviews the proposed EU Directive on Platform Work and that, in addition to ensuring compliance of NI law with any dynamic alignment obligations arising, that it considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with other changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

## Part-time workers

* 1. The NIHRC along with the Equality Commission for NI have identified the EU Part-Time Work Directive as falling within scope of Windsor Framework Article 2.[[102]](#footnote-103) It bound the UK prior to leaving the EU and there should be no diminution of the minimum standards it requires. The EU Directive implements the Framework Agreement on part-time work agreed between the EU’s employers and trade unions.[[103]](#footnote-104) The Framework Agreement (annexed to the Directive) aims to remove unjustified discrimination against part-time workers and improve the quality of part-time employment.[[104]](#footnote-105) It also encourages the voluntary expansion of part-time work, allowing employees and employers to arrange working hours in a way that suits both parties' needs.
  2. Further, the Framework Agreement stipulates that part-time workers cannot be treated less favourably than comparable full-time workers solely due to their part-time status, unless there is an objective justification.[[105]](#footnote-106) Specific employment conditions may be linked to factors such as length of service, hours worked, or earnings level, following a consultation of employers and their trade unions. Any legal or administrative barriers that limit opportunities for part-time employment should be reviewed and, where appropriate, eliminated. Additionally, a worker's refusal to transition between full-time and part-time work should not be considered grounds for dismissal.[[106]](#footnote-107)
  3. In terms of the duties of employers, the Framework Agreement enforced by the EU Directive stipulates that employers should consider the following:
* requests to transfer from full-time work to any part-time work that becomes available;
* requests to transfer from part-time to full-time or to increase working time where the opportunity arises;
* providing timely information on the availability of part-time and full-time jobs.
  1. The EU Part-Time Work Directive establishes minimum standards that NI domestic employment law must uphold. While these are the baseline requirements, it is advisable for the Department to consider including higher standards or additional safeguards where possible.
  2. **The NIHRC advises that the Employment Rights Bill must comply with minimum standards set out in the EU Directive on part-time work, pursuant to Windsor Framework Article 2.**

## Agency workers

* 1. According to the Department for the Economy, a gap currently exists in the Agency Workers Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2011,[[107]](#footnote-108) which jeopardises agency workers’ rights to pay parity with other workers at the same workplace after a qualifying period of twelve weeks.[[108]](#footnote-109)

* 1. The consultation notes that some operators in the sector exploit this gap by:
* paying agency workers at a lower rate than those performing the same job at the same company, indefinitely, bypassing the twelve-week qualifying period that would otherwise ensure pay parity;
* organising workers' assignments in a way that prevents them from ever qualifying for pay between assignments.
  1. The NIHRC along with the Equality Commission for NI have identified the EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work as falling within scope of Windsor Framework Article 2. It bound the UK prior to leaving the EU and there should be no diminution of these minimum standards. The EU Directive provides for the principle of equal treatment in   
     Article 5. It stipulates that temporary agency workers should be entitled to the same basic working and employment conditions, for the duration of their assignment, that would apply if they had been recruited directly for the same job.[[109]](#footnote-110) Article 5 also provides for an exemption to be made to the principle of equal treatment, in the case of temporary agency workers holding a permanent contract of employment with an agency, who may continue to be paid in between their assignments.[[110]](#footnote-111)
  2. Closing the ‘Swedish Derogation’ loophole on unequal pay and pay between assignments, as proposed, would be consistent with the objectives of Article 5 and would ensure no breach of Windsor Framework Article 2.
  3. That principle of equal treatment protects vulnerable groups including pregnant and nursing women as well as children and young people. Equality and non-discrimination on the basis of sex, race or ethnic origin, religion, beliefs, disabilities, age or sexual orientation must be taken into account in terms of temporary agency work and coded by legislation, regulations or administrative provisions.
  4. The EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work, which falls within the scope of Windsor Framework Article 2, sets minimum standards that NI domestic employment law must meet and may be instructive on the matter of addressing the loophole identified in the consultation.
  5. **The NIHRC recommends that the ‘Swedish Derogation’ be abolished, as proposed by the Department (A.40).**
  6. **The NIHRC advises that the Employment Rights Bill must comply with minimum standards set out in the EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work, pursuant to Windsor Framework Article 2.**

### Pay transparency for agency and part-time workers

* 1. The consultation highlights that most breaches of relevant legislation identified by the Employment Agency Inspectorate involve disputed interpretation of employment terms especially those relating to pay.[[111]](#footnote-112) Although agencies must meet requirements on employment terms set out in Regulations, the lack of guidelines on presentation leads to inconsistencies and confusion for workers. The consultation seeks views on whether the law should be changed to require the production of a Key Information Document (KID) where all assignment pay details would be included, making it easier for job seekers to understand job conditions, compare offers, and have access to the Employment Agency Inspectorate's contact information for support.
  2. While the EU Pay Transparency Directive is designed to address gender pay gap and reporting, it creates pay transparency obligations that also apply to temporary agency workers.[[112]](#footnote-113) Article 5 requires pay transparency prior to employment in to ensure “informed and transparent negotiation on pay”. Further, Article 5 of the Directive stipulates that employers may not ask applicants about their pay history during their current or previous employment relationships and that the recruitment process is led in “a non-discriminatory manner, in order not to undermine the right to equal pay for equal work or work of equal value (the ‘right to equal pay’).”[[113]](#footnote-114)
  3. Articles 6 and 7 of the EU Directive respectively provide for transparency of pay setting and pay progression and the right to information.[[114]](#footnote-115) That information should be accessible to persons with disabilities, according to Article 8 of the Directive.[[115]](#footnote-116) All of these aforementioned provisions and safeguards provided for by the EU Pay Transparency Directive also apply to part-time workers.[[116]](#footnote-117) These provisions should be read in light of Article 27 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights, in respect of workers’ rights to information.
  4. All of these safeguards in relation to transparency around pay, provided for in the EU Pay Transparency Directive must be incorporated in NI domestic law as explained above.
  5. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy legislates as proposed, to require the provision of a Key Information Document to agency workers, to improve pay transparency and make pay-related information clearer and easier to understand. (A.42-A.45)**
  6. **The NIHRC recommends that NI Employment law be amended to reflect at least the minimum requirements of the EU Pay Transparency Directive, in terms of access to pay information for part-time and agency workers, prior to employment and during the employment process, in line with Windsor Framework Articles 2 and 13.**

# 5.0. Voice and Representation

* 1. Recent EU measures relevant to voice and representation, are outlined below. The NIHRC is still considering whether, or to what extent, these measures interact with the dynamic alignment obligation arising from Windsor Framework Articles 2 and 13. Even where keeping pace is not required under the Windsor Framework, the incorporation of enhanced minimum standards in NI law could contribute to harmonisation of equality and human rights standards on the island of Ireland.

## EU Minimum Wages Directive

* 1. The EU Minimum Wages Directive sets minimum standards and procedural obligations regarding the setting of minimum wages and promotes collective bargaining. It is designed to contribute to a decent standard of living, reduce in-work poverty, promote social cohesion and reduce the gender pay gap and must be transposed by Member States by November 2024.[[117]](#footnote-118) The Directive highlights that “women, younger workers, migrant workers, single parents, low-skilled workers, persons with disabilities, and in particular persons who suffer from multiple forms of discrimination, still have a higher probability of being in minimum wage or low wage earners than other groups.”[[118]](#footnote-119)
  2. The consultation highlights the lack of meaningful collective bargaining in the private sector in NI and the Department for the Economy requests views on how to improve it.[[119]](#footnote-120) While the Commission is still considering the impact of the Directive, it is notable that Article 4 of the Directive requires Member States to “promote the building and strengthening of the capacity of the social partners to engage in collective bargaining on wage-setting, in particular at sector or cross-industry level” and “encourage constructive, meaningful and informed negotiations…on an equal footing” as well as to take actions to protect the exercise of the right to collective bargaining.[[120]](#footnote-121)
  3. Article 4 further requires that Member States with a collective bargaining coverage rate below 80% create a framework to support collective bargaining, either through legislation or agreements with social partners. They must also develop an action plan, in consultation with social partners, to progressively increase coverage. This plan should include a clear timeline and specific measures, be regularly reviewed, and updated if necessary. The action plan and any updates must be publicly available and reviewed at least every five years.[[121]](#footnote-122)
  4. Research published in 2020 noted that trade union coverage in NI is 53% and the Department would have to develop a strategy to promote collective bargaining if the NI law was updated to reflect this Directive[[122]](#footnote-123) The report also highlights that increased collective bargaining could address several economic challenges in NI around low productivity and skills underutilisation.[[123]](#footnote-124)
  5. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy considers the EU Minimum Wages Directive to inform the Employment Rights Bill and guidance for improving collective bargaining on wage-setting in NI and that it considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

## Public Interest Disclosure

* 1. The consultation is seeking feedback on a proposal to require prescribed persons to produce an annual report containing the following: the number of disclosures received, the number of disclosures that prompted further action and a summary of actions taken, the impact of disclosures on the prescribed person’s functions and objectives, and an explanation of those functions and objectives. These reports would be made publicly available, six months after the reporting period ends. The Department would then compile these reports and present them to the Assembly.[[124]](#footnote-125)
  2. The EU Whistleblowing Directive[[125]](#footnote-126) aims to harmonise the level of protection for whistleblowers across the EU and, for instance, requires employers above a certain size to establish internal channels and procedures to enable reporting of actual or potential breaches of EU law.[[126]](#footnote-127) Articles 11 and 12 require the designation of competent authorities for external reporting. Article 27 provides for annual reporting by Member States which may be of interest in the context of the proposal in the consultation. It requires annual submission of statistics such as the number of external reports received and investigations and proceedings initiated.
  3. It is important to note that although the EU Whistleblowing Directive was adopted in 2019, its transposition deadline was after UK’s withdrawal from the EU. Though not falling within the scope of Windsor Framework Article 2, enhancing rights in line with this Directive would reduce divergence of rights on the island of Ireland.
  4. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy reviews Northern Ireland public interest disclosure legislation in light of the EU Whistleblowing Directive, and considers amending NI law on a voluntary basis, to align with changes that enhance equality or human rights protections and reflect international human rights standards.**

# 6.0. Work-life balance

* 1. The Work-life balance theme in the consultation covers flexible working, carer’s leave, neonatal leave and pay, paternity leave and protection from redundancy. The UK Government has identified the EU Parental Leave Directive[[127]](#footnote-128) and the EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive[[128]](#footnote-129) as falling within the scope of Windsor Framework Article 2.[[129]](#footnote-130) The NIHRC along with the Equality Commission for NI have also identified the EU Directive on Temporary Agency Work as relevant to the no diminution commitment.[[130]](#footnote-131) These measures bound the UK prior to leaving the EU and there should be no diminution of minimum standards required.

## EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive

* 1. The EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive lays out minimum standards in workplace safety and health for pregnant workers, as well as those who have recently given birth or are breastfeeding.[[131]](#footnote-132)
  2. The Directive provides that the employer must take necessary steps to adjust the working conditions or hours of a worker to eliminate exposure to health or safety risks. If this is not feasible, the employer should reassign the worker to another job. If reassignment is not possible either, the worker should be granted leave in line with national laws and practices for the period needed to ensure safety and/or health.[[132]](#footnote-133)
  3. Article 8 sets out a compulsory maternity leave of at least two weeks, with entitlement to a minimum of 14 consecutive weeks of maternity leave, to be taken before and/or after childbirth.[[133]](#footnote-134) Ante-natal examinations have to be provided for pregnant workers, without loss of pay.[[134]](#footnote-135) Articles 10 provides safeguards against dismissal from the start of the pregnancy until the end of maternity leave. Article 11 provides for further employment rights protections, requiring payments where the worker’s normal role poses a risk to health/safety and no alternative can be identified.[[135]](#footnote-136) Although these are the baseline requirements, it is advisable for the Department to also consider implementing higher standards or additional safeguards where feasible.
  4. Proposals under the consultation seek to enhance redundancy protections for employees by ensuring the additional protection period begins from when a person informs their employer of their pregnancy until two weeks after the pregnancy ends. It would also extend the period of protection from redundancy to 18 months from when the child is born, stillborn, expected to be born, or is placed for adoption.[[136]](#footnote-137) These proposals meet the general safeguards provided for in Article 10 of the EU Pregnant Workers Directive mentioned above. However, when the Employment Rights Bill is drafted, the NIHRC will examine these provisions in detail.
  5. **The NIHRC advises that the Employment Bill must comply with minimum standards laid out in the EU Pregnant Worker’s Directive.**

## EU Parental Leave Directive

* 1. The EU Parental Leave Directive laid down “minimum requirements designed to facilitate the reconciliation of parental and professional responsibilities for working parents.”[[137]](#footnote-138) The Framework Agreement on parental leave, which is given effect by this Directive, also applied to part-time workers, fixed-term contract workers or persons with a contract of employment or employment relationship with a temporary agency.
  2. Clause 2 of the Agreement granted male and female workers the individual right to parental leave, due to the birth or adoption of a child, allowing them to care for the child for a period of at least 4 months, before the child reaches a specified age of up to eight years.[[138]](#footnote-139) It is important to note that to promote more equal leave-taking between parents, at least one of the four months must be granted on a non-transferable basis.[[139]](#footnote-140) All matters regarding income in relation to the Agreement were for determination by Member States though the impact of income on take-up of parental leave was to be taken into account.[[140]](#footnote-141)
  3. Clause 5 sets out the principle of non-discrimination as it encompasses the right to return to the same job after parental leave or, if that is not feasible, to an equivalent or similar position. It also required Member States to take the necessary measures to safeguard workers from less favourable treatment or dismissal due to applying for or taking parental leave.[[141]](#footnote-142) Clause 6 provided for workers to be entitled to request changes to their working hours and/or patterns of work for a set period of time after parental leave, and for consideration of such requests to take into account workers’ and employers’ needs.[[142]](#footnote-143)
  4. Proposals by the Department for the Economy aim to give individuals the flexibility to provide care during regular working hours, in addition to existing entitlements such as flexible working, annual leave and unpaid parental leave and allow further opportunity to take time out of work for caring purposes.[[143]](#footnote-144)
  5. Although the UK Government has acknowledged that the EU Parental Leave Directive continues to set minimum standards in NI as part of the no diminution commitment,[[144]](#footnote-145) the Directive has now been superseded for Member States, by the Work-life Balance Directive outlined in the next section.
  6. **The NIHRC advises that the Employment Bill must comply with minimum standards laid out in the EU Parental Leave Directive.**

## EU Work-Life Balance Directive

* 1. In 2019, the EU Parliament adopted the EU Work-Life Balance Directive which covers the areas of parents’ and carers’ leave.[[145]](#footnote-146) The Directive aims to improve access to family leave and flexible work arrangements, encourage a more equal sharing of parental leave between men and women, and to address women’s underrepresentation in the labour market. The EU Work-Life Balance Directive[[146]](#footnote-147) repeals and replaces the EU Parental Leave Directive.[[147]](#footnote-148)
  2. As the EU Parental Leave Directive is not listed in Annex 1, there is no requirement under the Windsor Framework for NI law to keep pace with this change. However, if the provisions of the EU Work-Life Balance Directive[[148]](#footnote-149) are not implemented in NI legislation, it would result in NI law continuing to mirror the more limited obligations of the EU Parental Leave Directive,[[149]](#footnote-150) even though it has been replaced by the EU Work-Life Balance Directive.
  3. In Article 4, the EU Work-Life Balance Directive provides for paternity leave of 10 working days to be taken on the occasion of the birth of the worker's child, irrespective of their marital or family status and not subject to a period of work or length of service qualification.[[150]](#footnote-151) It is important to note that 10 working days is a minimum standard. Article 4 does not set a maximum period during which the leave should be taken and provides for Member States to consider whether the leave may be taken flexibly. The changes proposed in the consultation provide additional flexibility by allowing paternity leave to be taken as two single blocks of one week or a single block of two weeks, which is welcome.[[151]](#footnote-152)
  4. Further, Article 5 of the EU Work-Life Balance Directive grants four months of leave to be taken before the child reaches a specified age, ensuring that each parent can exercise their right to parental leave effectively and equally, ensuring that two months of parental leave are not to be transferred.[[152]](#footnote-153) These leave entitlements shall be adapted to the “needs of adoptive parents, parents with a disability and parents with children with a disability or a long-term illness.”[[153]](#footnote-154)
  5. Article 6 of the EU Work-life balance directive provides for carers' leave for up to five working days per year,[[154]](#footnote-155) consistent with the proposal by the Department for the Economy.[[155]](#footnote-156)
  6. Article 11 sets out the principle of non-discrimination which should be the basis for all new arrangements suggested by the Department. Article 9 provides for flexible working arrangements such that “workers with children up to a specified age, which shall be at least eight years, and carers, have the right to request flexible working arrangements for caring purposes.”[[156]](#footnote-157)
  7. It is the view of the NIHRC that implementing provisions of the Directive, such as those on non-transferable parental leave, would avoid a potential divergence of rights on the island of Ireland and could positively contribute to addressing some of the key barriers to the full and equal participation of women in employment by encouraging an equal sharing of parental leave.[[157]](#footnote-158)
  8. **The NIHRC recommends that the Department for the Economy ensures that, on a voluntary basis, NI law aligns with those provisions of the EU Work-Life Balance Directive that enhance equality and human rights protections and align with international human rights standards.**

**Contact us**

**Please send any queries to**

**Eilis.Haughey@nihrc.org**

[www.nihrc.org](http://www.nihrc.org) | [info@nihrc.org](mailto:info@nihrc.org) | +44 (0)28 9024 3987

4th Floor, Alfred House, 19-21 Alfred Street, Belfast, BT2 8ED



1. The Windsor Framework was formerly known as the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland to the UK-EU Withdrawal Agreement and all references to the Protocol in this document have been updated to reflect this change. *See* Decision No 1/2023 of the Joint Committee established by the Agreement on the Withdrawal of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland from the European Union and the European Atomic Energy Community of 24 March 2023 laying down arrangements relating to the Windsor Framework. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. Directive 2000/78/EC, ‘Council Directive on Establishing a General Framework for Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation’, 27 November 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’ 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. Directive 2024/1499/EU, ‘Council Directive on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment between persons irrespective of their racial or ethnic origin, equal treatment in matters of employment and occupation between persons irrespective of their religion or belief, disability, age or sexual orientation, equal treatment between women and men in matters of social security and in the access to and supply of goods and services, and amending Directives 2000/43/EC and 2004/113/EC’, 7 May 2024; Directive 2024/1500/EU, ‘European Parliament and of the Council of on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment and equal opportunities between women and men in matters of employment and occupation, and amending Directives 2006/54/EC and 2010/41/EU’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Directive 2008/104/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on temporary agency work’, 19 November 2008. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. These are the Racial Equality Directive (Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000); the Employment Equality (Framework) Directive (Directive 2000/78/EC, ‘Council Directive on Establishing a General Framework for Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation’, 27 November 2000); the Gender Goods and Services Directive (Directive 2004/113/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women in the access to and supply of goods and services’, 13 December 2004); Gender Equality (Employment) Directive (Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘Directive of European Parliament and of the Council on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006); the Self-Employment Equality Directive (Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010); and the Equality in Social Security Directive (Directive 79/7/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Progressive Implementation of the Principle of Equal Treatment for Men and Women in Matters of Social Security’, 19 December 1978). [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. Article 13, Windsor Framework to the UK-EU Withdrawal Agreement. [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
16. Directive 2000/78/EC, ‘Council Directive on Establishing a General Framework for Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation’, 27 November 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
17. Directive 2004/113/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women in the access to and supply of goods and services’, 13 December 2004. [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
18. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
19. Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
20. Directive 79/7/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Progressive Implementation of the Principle of Equal Treatment for Men and Women in Matters of Social Security’, 19 December 1978. [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
21. *In the Matter of an Application by Martina Dillon and Others for Judicial Review* [2024] NIKB 11, at para 547. [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
22. *Re NIHRC and Illegal Migration Act* [2024] NIKB 35, at para 70. [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
23. *In the Matter of an Application by Martina Dillon and Others for Judicial Review* [2024] NIKB 11, at para 554. [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
24. *In the Matter of an Application by Aman Angesom for Judicial Review* [2023] NIKB 102, at para 107; *In the Matter of an Application by Martina Dillon and Others for Judicial Review* [2024] NIKB 11, at para 4; Re NIHRC and Illegal Migration Act [2024] NIKB 35, at para 70. [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
25. NI Human Rights Commission and Equality Commission for NI, ‘Working Paper: The Scope of Article 2(1) of the Ireland/ Northern Ireland Protocol’, (NIHRC and ECNI, 2022). [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
26. *In the Matter of an Application by Aman Angesom for Judicial Review* [2023] NIKB 102, at para 91. [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
27. *Re NIHRC and Illegal Migration Act* [2024] NIKB 35, at para 65; *In the Matter of an Application by Aman Angesom for Judicial Review* [2023] NIKB 102, at para 93. [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
28. Article 13(3), Windsor Framework. [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
29. Article 13(2), Windsor Framework. See Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023). [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
30. *Szpital Kliniczny im. dra J. Babińskiego Samodzielny Publiczny Zakład Opieki Zdrowotnej w Krakowi*e, Case C-16/19, 27 January 2021. The CJEU found that pursuant to Article 1 of the EU Employment Equality (Framework) Directive the definition of ‘disability discrimination’ should include discrimination between persons with disabilities. It also ruled under Article 2 of the EU Directive that any form of discrimination which is inextricably linked to a protected characteristic amount to direct discrimination, rather than indirect discrimination. [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
31. *TC and UB v Komisia za zashtita ot diskriminatsia and VA* (‘Jurors’), Case C-824/19, 21 October 2021; *XX v Tartu Vangla*, Case C-795/19, 15 July 2021. [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
32. *IX v WABE eV,* Case C‑804/18 and *MH Müller Handels GmbH v MJ*, Case C‑341/19, 15 July 2021. [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
33. *IX v WABE eV,* Case C‑804/18 and *MH Müller Handels GmbH v MJ*, Case C‑341/19, 15 July 2021. [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
34. Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value, between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
35. Directive 2024/1499/EU, ‘Council Directive on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment between persons irrespective of their racial or ethnic origin, equal treatment in matters of employment and occupation between persons irrespective of their religion or belief, disability, age or sexual orientation, equal treatment between women and men in matters of social security and in the access to and supply of goods and services, and amending Directives 2000/43/EC and 2004/113/EC’, 7 May 2024; Directive (EU) 2024/1500, ‘European Parliament and of the Council of on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment and equal opportunities between women and men in matters of employment and occupation, and amending Directives 2006/54/EC and 2010/41/EU’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
36. Directive 2024/1385/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on combating violence against women and domestic violence’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
37. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
38. UK Government, ‘UK Government Commitment to No-diminution of Rights, Safeguards and Equality of Opportunity in Northern Ireland’ (NIO, 2020), at para 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
39. Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
40. Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
41. Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
42. Directive 2008/104/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on temporary agency work’, 19 November 2008. [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
43. Articles 21 and 23, EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
44. *SSWP v AT* [2023] EW CA Civ 1307 at para. 82, *Re Angesom's (Aman) Application* [2023] NIKB 102 at para. 94, *Re NIHRC* [2024] NIKB 35 at para. 175. See also T. Lock, E. Frantziou and A. Deb, ‘The Interaction between the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights and general principles with the Windsor Framework’ (NIHRC, 2024). [↑](#footnote-ref-45)
45. Articles 27 and 28, EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. [↑](#footnote-ref-46)
46. Articles 30 and 31, EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. [↑](#footnote-ref-47)
47. Article 13, Windsor Framework. [↑](#footnote-ref-48)
48. Sarah Craig, Anurag Deb, Eleni Frantziou, Alexander Horne, Colin Murray, Clare Rice and Jane Rooney, ‘European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC, IHREC 2022); Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023). [↑](#footnote-ref-49)
49. Directive 2019/1158/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-50)
50. Directive 2019/882/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the accessibility requirements for products and services’, 17 April 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-51)
51. Council of the EU, ‘Rights for platform workers: Council and Parliament strike deal’, 22 December 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-52)
52. Directive (EU) 2022/2041, ‘European Parliament and Council Directive on adequate minimum wages in the European Union’, 19 October 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-53)
53. Directive 2019/1937/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the protection of persons who report breaches of Union law (Whistleblowing Directive)’, 23 October 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-54)
54. Sarah Craig, Anurag Deb, Eleni Frantziou, Alexander Horne, Colin Murray, Clare Rice and Jane Rooney, ‘European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2022). [↑](#footnote-ref-55)
55. Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023), at 37-41 and 58-61. [↑](#footnote-ref-56)
56. Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-57)
57. Directive 2006/54/EC ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the implementation of the principle of equal opportunities and equal treatment of men and women in matters of employment and occupation (recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-58)
58. Equality Commission for NI and NI Human Rights Commission, ‘Briefing Paper: The EU Pay Transparency Directive: The UK Government’s dynamic alignment obligations relating to Windsor Framework Article 2’ (ECNI and NIHRC, 2024) [↑](#footnote-ref-59)
59. Apart from a small number of provisions of the EU Pay Transparency Directive that are no longer relevant now that the UK has left the EU. [↑](#footnote-ref-60)
60. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-61)
61. Article 13(3), Windsor Framework. [↑](#footnote-ref-62)
62. NI Statistics and Research Agency, ‘Women in Northern Ireland 2020-2021’ (NISRA, 2022). [↑](#footnote-ref-63)
63. NI Statistics and Research Agency, ‘Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings - Employee earnings in Northern Ireland 2023’ (NISRA, 2023). [↑](#footnote-ref-64)
64. NI Statistics and Research Agency, ‘Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings - Employee earnings in Northern Ireland 2023’ (NISRA, 2023). [↑](#footnote-ref-65)
65. The Equality Act 2010 (Gender Pay Gap Information) Regulations 2017 (SI 2017/172); Regulations came into force on 6 April 2017 and apply to all private and voluntary sector employers with 250 or more employees in England, Wales and Scotland. Public sector employers with 250 or more employees that are listed in The Equality Act 2010 (Specific Duties and Public Authorities) Regulations 2017 (SI 2017/353) are also required to publish information on their gender pay gap. These Regulations came into force on 31st March 2017. [↑](#footnote-ref-66)
66. Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023), at paras 4.45-4.46. [↑](#footnote-ref-67)
67. Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-68)
68. Article 9 and 10, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’ 10 May 2023. This includes that, employers with at least 100 workers must provide and report on the pay gap between female and male workers to a monitoring body, all workers and their representatives and remedy any gender pay differences that are not justified by objective and gender-neutral factors. [↑](#footnote-ref-69)
69. Article 15, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-70)
70. Article 16, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive to strengthen the application of the principle of equal pay for equal work or work of equal value between men and women through pay transparency and enforcement mechanisms’ 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-71)
71. Directive 2024/1499/EU, ‘Council Directive on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment between persons irrespective of their racial or ethnic origin, equal treatment in matters of employment and occupation between persons irrespective of their religion or belief, disability, age or sexual orientation, equal treatment between women and men in matters of social security and in the access to and supply of goods and services, and amending Directives 2000/43/EC and 2004/113/EC’, 7 May 2024; Directive (EU) 2024/1500, ‘European Parliament and of the Council of on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment and equal opportunities between women and men in matters of employment and occupation, and amending Directives 2006/54/EC and 2010/41/EU’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-72)
72. Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive implementing the principle of equal treatment between persons irrespective of racial or ethnic origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-73)
73. Directive 2004/113/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women in the access to and supply of goods and services’, 13 December 2004. [↑](#footnote-ref-74)
74. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-75)
75. Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-76)
76. Letter from the Minister of State for NI, Steve Baker MP, to the House of Lords Sub Committee on the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland, 18 September 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-77)
77. Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023). [↑](#footnote-ref-78)
78. Article 25, Directive 2024/1499/EU, ‘Council Directive on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment between persons irrespective of their racial or ethnic origin, equal treatment in matters of employment and occupation between persons irrespective of their religion or belief, disability, age or sexual orientation, equal treatment between women and men in matters of social security and in the access to and supply of goods and services, and amending Directives 2000/43/EC and 2004/113/EC’, 7 May 2024; Article 24, Directive (EU) 2024/1500, ‘European Parliament and of the Council of on standards for equality bodies in the field of equal treatment and equal opportunities between women and men in matters of employment and occupation, and amending Directives 2006/54/EC and 2010/41/EU’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-79)
79. Directive 2024/1385/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on combating violence against women and domestic violence’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-80)
80. Article 28 and Recital 65, Directive 2024/1385/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on combating violence against women and domestic violence’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-81)
81. Article 36, Directive 2024/1385/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on combating violence against women and domestic violence’, 14 May 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-82)
82. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-83)
83. Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-84)
84. Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-85)
85. Directive 2008/104/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on temporary agency work’, 19 November 2008. [↑](#footnote-ref-86)
86. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 26. [↑](#footnote-ref-87)
87. Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-88)
88. Directive 2000/78/EC, ‘Council Directive on Establishing a General Framework for Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation’, 27 November 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-89)
89. Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-90)
90. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-91)
91. Directive 2000/78/EC, ‘Council of the EU Directive on Establishing a General Framework for Equal Treatment in Employment and Occupation’, 27 November 2000. See also Letter from the Minister of State for NI, Steve Baker MP, to the Chair of the House of Lords Sub Committee on the Protocol on Ireland/Northern Ireland, 18 September 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-92)
92. Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-93)
93. Article 2, Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-94)
94. Article 3, Directive 2000/43/EC, ‘Council Directive on Implementing the Principle of Equal Treatment between Persons Irrespective of Racial or Ethnic Origin’, 29 June 2000. [↑](#footnote-ref-95)
95. Directive 2006/54/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Implementation of the Principle of Equal Opportunities and Equal Treatment of Men and Women in Matters of Employment and Occupation (Recast)’, 5 July 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-96)
96. Article 4, Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-97)
97. Article 8, Directive 2010/41/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the Application of the Principle of Equal Treatment between Men and Women Engaged in an Activity in a Self-employed Capacity’, 7 July 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-98)
98. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 27. [↑](#footnote-ref-99)
99. European Parliament Legislative Observatory, 2021/0414 (COD), Improving working conditions of persons working through digital labour platforms. [↑](#footnote-ref-100)
100. Council of the EU, ‘Platform workers: Council confirms agreement on new rules to improve their working conditions’ 11 March 2024. [↑](#footnote-ref-101)
101. European Parliament Legislative Observatory, 2021/0414 (COD), Improving working conditions of persons working through digital labour platforms, Documentation Gateway, Text adopted by Parliament, 1st reading/single reading, 24 April 2024, at Recitals 2, 48, 49 and Article 10. [↑](#footnote-ref-102)
102. Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-103)
103. [↑](#footnote-ref-104)
104. Clause 1, Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-105)
105. Clause 4, Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-106)
106. Clause 5, Directive 97/81/EC, ‘Framework Agreement on part-time working concluded by UNICE, CEEP and the ETUC (trade unions)’, 15 December 1997. [↑](#footnote-ref-107)
107. Agency Workers Regulations (Norther Ireland) 2011. [↑](#footnote-ref-108)
108. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 39. [↑](#footnote-ref-109)
109. Article 5, Directive 2008/104/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on temporary agency work’, 19 November 2008. [↑](#footnote-ref-110)
110. Article 5, Directive 2008/104/EC, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on temporary agency work’, 19 November 2008. [↑](#footnote-ref-111)
111. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 41. [↑](#footnote-ref-112)
112. Recital 18, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-113)
113. Article 5, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-114)
114. Articles 6 and 7, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-115)
115. Article 8, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-116)
116. Recital 18, Directive 2023/970/EU, ‘Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council of the EU to Strengthen the Application of the Principle of Equal Pay for Equal Work or Work of Equal Value between Men and Women through Pay Transparency and Enforcement Mechanisms’, 10 May 2023. [↑](#footnote-ref-117)
117. Article 5, Directive (EU) 2022/2041, ‘European Parliament and Council Directive on adequate minimum wages in the European Union’, 19 October 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-118)
118. Recital 10, Directive (EU) 2022/2041, ‘European Parliament and Council Directive on adequate minimum wages in the European Union’, 19 October 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-119)
119. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 69. [↑](#footnote-ref-120)
120. Directive (EU) 2022/2041, ‘European Parliament and Council Directive on adequate minimum wages in the European Union,’ 19 October 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-121)
121. Article 4(2), Directive (EU) 2022/2041, ‘European Parliament and Council Directive on adequate minimum wages in the European Union’, 19 October 2022. [↑](#footnote-ref-122)
122. Paul MacFlynn, ‘The Impact of Collective Bargaining on pay in Northern Ireland - NERI Working Paper Series No. 66’ (2022, NERI), at 9. [↑](#footnote-ref-123)
123. Paul MacFlynn, The Impact of Collective Bargaining on pay in Northern Ireland (2020) NERI Working Paper Series No. 66, 21-22. [↑](#footnote-ref-124)
124. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 94. [↑](#footnote-ref-125)
125. Directive 2019/1937/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the protection of persons who report breaches of Union law (Whistleblowing Directive)’, 23 October 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-126)
126. Directive 2019/1937/EU, ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on the protection of persons who report breaches of Union law (Whistleblowing Directive)’, 23 October 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-127)
127. Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-128)
128. Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-129)
129. NI Office, ‘UK Government Commitment to “No Diminution of Rights, Safeguards and Equality of Opportunity” in Northern Ireland: What does it Mean and How will it be Implemented?’ (NIO, 2020), at para 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-130)
130. NI Human Rights Commission and Equality Commission for NI, ‘Working Paper: The Scope of Article 2(1) of the Ireland/ Northern Ireland Protocol’ (NIHRC and ECNI, 2022). [↑](#footnote-ref-131)
131. Article 1, Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-132)
132. Article 5, Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-133)
133. Article 8, Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-134)
134. Article 9, Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-135)
135. Article 10, Directive 92/85/EEC, ‘Council Directive on the Introduction of Measures to Encourage Improvements in the Safety and Health at Work of Pregnant Workers and Workers who have Recently Given Birth or are Breastfeeding’, 19 October 1992. [↑](#footnote-ref-136)
136. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 136. [↑](#footnote-ref-137)
137. Clause 1, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-138)
138. Clause 1, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-139)
139. Clause 2, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-140)
140. Clause 5, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-141)
141. Clause 5, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-142)
142. Clause 6, Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-143)
143. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 110. [↑](#footnote-ref-144)
144. NI Office, ‘UK Government Commitment to “No Diminution of Rights, Safeguards and Equality of Opportunity” in Northern Ireland: What does it Mean and How will it be Implemented?’ (NIO, 2020), at para 13. [↑](#footnote-ref-145)
145. Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-146)
146. Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-147)
147. Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-148)
148. Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-149)
149. Directive 2010/18/EU, ‘Council Directive implementing the revised Framework Agreement on parental leave concluded by BUSINESSEUROPE, UEAPME, CEEP and ETUC and repealing Directive 96/34/EC’, 8 March 2010. [↑](#footnote-ref-150)
150. Article 5(2), Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-151)
151. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 136. [↑](#footnote-ref-152)
152. Article 5(2), Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-153)
153. Article 5(8), Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-154)
154. Article 6, Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-155)
155. Department for the Economy, ‘The Good Jobs Employment Rights Bill Public Consultation’ (DfE, 2024), at 106. [↑](#footnote-ref-156)
156. Article 9, Directive 2019/1158/EU ‘EU Parliament and Council Directive on work-life balance for parents and carers’, 20 June 2019. [↑](#footnote-ref-157)
157. Equality Commission for NI, NI Human Rights Commission and Irish Human Rights and Equality Commission, ‘Policy Recommendations: European Union developments in Equality and Human Rights: The Impact of Brexit on the divergence of rights and best practice on the island of Ireland’ (ECNI, NIHRC and IHREC, 2023), at 40-42. [↑](#footnote-ref-158)